College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

February 14, 2003

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Pete Snustad, John Anderson, Dick Poppele, Summer Silvieus, Jane Phillips, Anne Pusey, Stu Goldstein, Leslie Schiff, Jean Underwood, Robin Wright, Kathy Ball; guests:  Dean Elde and Jessica Murra

The revised minutes of the January 31 meeting were approved. 

New business.

Conversation with Dean Elde.  We changed the order of the meeting to accommodate Dean Elde’s schedule.  He began by stating how pleased he is that Robin Wright has joined CBS.  He explained that she is in the process of moving her lab to MCB.  He reported that she and John Anderson will share the duties of the Associate Dean until June and suggested that if we need action on some undergraduate academic matter, we contact them both for now.

Dean Elde stated that we are facing major financial challenges but he is optimistic about the future.  He has been meeting with both the Association of American Universities (AAU) Arts and Sciences Deans and the Committee on Institutional Cooperation (CIC, which is Big Ten plus University of Chicago) and our problems are not unique since most universities are facing the same challenges.  Peer institutions in Iowa and Wisconsin have already experienced two years of serious belt-tightening.  President Bruininks has proposed a 4.5% tuition increase for 2003-2004 that is earmarked for Central Administration.  However, peer institutions have seen tuition increases of 20-30% and some even had mid-year increases of 5-15%.  Leslie Schiff asked if the tuition would always go to Central Administration.  Dean Elde responded that matter was not resolved and he doubted whether it would actually be 4.5%.  He stated that we need to look at various scenarios.  One alternative would be to go back to where we were 10 years ago but no one is willing to do that.  There is no choice but to seriously increase tuition rates. 

Jane Phillips stated that she is currently the chair of the Classroom Advisory Committee and we should be careful not to automatically object to money going to Central because the University is behind in classroom technology and the situation will only get worse without sufficient revenue.  

Dean Elde suggested that we need to be strategic in dealing with the problem.  Dick Poppele asked whether there is a plan to look at the extended administration?  Also the effect of cuts will mean reduced department funds for faculty salaries.  This will mean that faculty will need to get more grants but still do the same amount of teaching thus increasing the workload.  We can’t keep doing more for less.  Pete Snustad asked whether the Regents will back the President in his idea to raise tuition.  Dean Elde replied that President Bruininks will probably not have unanimous support from them.

Dean Elde next distributed copies of the book, Bio 2010 that was published by the National Research Council.  He stated that he has previewed it and found it to be an impressive document.  It describes the state of biology in relation to the other sciences, provides ideas for revising the curriculum, and will be a good starting point for discussions.  We need to connect with faculty in other sciences when considering curricular changes.  He reminded the committee that Engineering and IT have already asked if certain changes can be made in General Biology to make that course more quantitative.  He added that the price of the book (~ $20) was an important investment.

Jane stated that she was happy that Dean Elde is optimistic about the future given the major financial challenges.  He replied that dealing with the shortfall will take all of our creative juices.  The good news lies in the enrollment figures.  It appears that fall semester tuition revenue for CBS was $475,000 higher than that of the previous fall term.  It will be interesting to see how the 13-credit tuition banding policy will affect student behavior.  Typically during spring term we realize 75-80% of the amount obtained from fall term.  With tuition banding we might realize a higher proportion than previously.  Both the tuition increase and the greater number of students may put us in a better financial situation. 

 Leslie wondered if the increase in student numbers was the only reason why she has seen a 50% increase in the size of her class.  John Anderson reported that Chemistry faculty have also noted an increase in their class sizes.  Some of this is due to an increase in freshman enrollment but not all, since IT has experienced a slight drop in their freshmen numbers.  Perhaps more students are studying science.  Dean Elde stated that another factor is probably the increased pressure for completing a degree in four years.  Pete stated that they had to put a lid on the size of Genetics sections but then needed to add a section to accommodate the 245 students enrolled in the course this term.  Leslie stated that her course is writing-intensive and the 50% increase from 40 to 60 students creates a lot more work for her.  Jane added that we really need to consider the minimum enrollment issue in light of the burgeoning of size in other classes.  Janet Schottel stated that we should also hear soon the results of the Consultative Committee’s discussion on workload.  Dean Elde suggested that perhaps we need to rethink how we handle writing-intensive courses.  Robin Wright suggested that these science classes might be partnered with English classes.  Leslie replied that it might be possible to do that with lower division students, but most upper division micro majors are taking two to three micro classes at the same time.  Dean Elde stated that there are several problems with stacking upper division classes into the last year.  Students should be encouraged to complete them sooner and they also should consider taking study-abroad classes as sophomores rather than juniors. 

Old business

a.  Admissions requirements for intra-university transfers versus external transfers.  Jessica Murra was present to continue the discussion of the Student Services proposal that suggests treating both groups of students the same in terms of requiring one semester each of biology, chemistry and calculus for admission to CBS.  A GPA of 2.5 would be kept for external transfers and a GPA for 2.0 for internal students.  Both groups of students could be admitted with one admission course in progress if their cumulative GPA was 3.0 or higher.  Janet Schottel referred to the EPC minutes of November 1, 2001 that dealt with problems with the calculus prerequisite due either to poor math backgrounds or transferring from schools that didn’t have a calculus prerequisite.  Jessica replied that calculus completion doesn’t seem to be a current issue.  More frequently students have a problem with the 24 credit residence requirement.  Jessica reiterated the problem that CBS does all of the advising for CLA biology majors, but reaps none of the tuition benefit.  Jane asked whether we could change the policy and advise only students in CBS.  Jean Underwood stated that Student Services staff are trying to alleviate the problem by working more effectively with CLA advisers so that CLA can do more of the advising.  Student Services staff hope to spend eight days this summer orienting them to CBS requirements.  Pete reminded the group that the EPC had voted to dissolve the CLA biology major several years ago due to redundancy.   Jean added that the BSE major was supposed to replace it, but that major is currently on hold due in part to an impasse in CLA financial support for it.  
A motion was made to approve the following proposal.   Students transferring from within the University or from other institutions are required to have one semester each of biology, chemistry and calculus for admission to CBS.  Students transferring from other institutions will need a GPA of 2.5 while students transferring internally will need a GPA of 2.0.   Both groups of students may be admitted with one admission course in progress if their cumulative GPA is 3.0 or higher.  The proposal 
passed unanimously and will go into effect immediately.  

b.  Dealing with dated credits.  Janet referred committee members to the EPC minutes of December 3, 2001 that dealt with vintage (dated) credits and also to the University’s Statement of Standard Undergraduate Academic Policies and Practices (1999), page 5, item 7 which describes “sunsetting.”  University policy states that departments have the authority to sunset courses and it may be done only for courses in the major or specific prerequisites for the major.  Stu Goldstein suggested that, in many cases, dated credits will be caught when a student attempts to take an upper division course.  Pete suggested that it might be tough to decide where to draw the line on course currency.  Currently the CBS policy is that credits at the 3xxx-5xxx that are more than seven years old may not be used in the major unless validated (by taking a more advanced course) or exempted from the rule in order to meet a requirement in a current degree program.  Jessica suggested that two issues be considered: discounting the course work if it was completed more than 7 years ago and whether the student had been completing work continuously or only sporadically.   Members agreed that the age of the course should be the determining factor.  Leslie wondered if Student Services staff could devise a questionnaire to send to departments.  Janet suggested that we need to consider courses at the 3xxx-5xxx levels because successfully completing upper division courses can validate lower division courses.  Anne Pusey reported that EEB faculty have discussed the issue of dated courses and found it quite frustrating.  She wondered why those evaluating course currency couldn’t look at the student’s transcript, which shows dates of completion.  Leslie wondered how closely employers look at transcripts.  Jessica replied that if specific courses were pertinent to a job they would surely be scrutinized.  Jessica reported that CBS is the only college at the U to use sunsetting; IT had discussed it and rejected it.  Dick suggested that the situation in engineering is different since engineers have post graduate training to insure that they are current.   Summer Silvieus wondered whether a student could retake a portion of a course if 30% of it was new material.  This might take the form of a seminar or journal course.  Members thought this would be too cumbersome.  Jessica stated that in many cases the original faculty member has left the U so someone else has to sign off.  John asked how many students are affected by dated credits.  Jessica replied that there are not more than 10-20 per year and most of these are students who are no longer in residence.  Anne suggested that accepting dated credits is probably not problematic because lives won’t be at stake if someone isn’t current in most CBS courses.  Dick stated that he is in general agreement but Neuroscience faculty don’t want students getting into the job market with six year old course work in neuroscience.  Pete suggested that if you approve a course for one student, you have to do it for all.  

Members agreed that courses should not be sunsetted for the Biology major.  Janet suggested that each DUGS check with his/her department to see which 3xxx-5xxx level courses would be sunsetted (a shorter list).  Anne suggested that this list would have to be historical encompassing all those courses that are no longer offered.   This is a virtual impossibility.  Robin stated that this would amount to a lot of work for so few students.  Why not just consider them case-by-case?  Members agreed each department should develop its own statement since departments are guardians of their majors.  Janet wondered where statements should be written and Jean suggested that they be added to the CBS web site. Jessica added that they should also be stated in admissions materials that are distributed to students.  Jean volunteered to write a general collegiate statement concerning sunsetting and we will vote on this issue at the next meeting.

New business
Since time was fleeting, we decided to table discussion on items b (advising/mentoring) and c (policy for low enrollment courses) until the next meeting.

a.  New course proposal:  EEB 2812, Field Zoology.  Members wondered whether the EEB curriculum committee has considered this proposal and apparently it hasn’t.  Anne volunteered to get it on their next agenda.  Jane wondered why the course has an EEB designator when its sister course, General Zoology which is taught on campus, has the Biol designator.  Jane wondered whether the enrollment (probably 6-10) justified the use of a TA.  Apparently Dave Biesboer makes that decision.  Stu reported that the syllabus looks similar enough to that of the Animal Diversity lab (Biol 2005).  A statement needs to be included in the proposal stipulating that no credit may be given for Biol 2005 if credit is granted for Field Zoology.  Jane wondered if Sehoya Cotner’s expertise would be better utilized if she were given administrative and pedagogical control over Biol 2005, which has a high annual enrollment.  John suggested that this matter be explored with Robin Wright and Sehoya.  Robin wondered if the course couldn’t be taught alternate summers at Itasca and on the Twin Cities campus.  Apparently the two sections have different audiences so this probably wouldn’t work.

The meeting adjourned at 10:10 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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